
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1
THE REGULAR MEETING of the ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Wednesday, December 20th, 2017.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

David S. Douglas, Chairman presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:






Wai Man Chin, Vice Chairman 






Charles P. Heady, Jr. (absent)





James Seirmarco (absent)





John Mattis 





Adrian C. Hunte






Raymond Reber 
Also Present 



Ken Hoch, Clerk of the Zoning Board   





John Klarl, Deputy Town attorney 


*



*



*
Mr. David Douglas stated before we begin I just wanted – I heard a phone go off before, so it’s a request that if people could turn their phones off or put them on silent, that would be great.



*



*



*
ADOPTION OF MEETING MINUTES FOR NOVEMBER 15, 2017 
Mr. David Douglas stated the first item on the agenda is the adoption of the minutes for November.
So moved, seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. David Douglas stated the November minutes are adopted.

*



*



*
ADOPTION OF 2018 MEETING DATES
Mr. David Douglas stated the second item on the agenda is the adoption of the 2018 meeting dates.

So moved, seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the schedule of meeting dates is adopted.


*



*



*
Mr. David Douglas stated before we turn to our first public hearing, Mr. Klarl you wanted to say something?

Mr. John Klarl stated I have brief comments Mr. Chairman.  As you may know or may not know I am retiring from the Town of Cortlandt as Deputy Town Attorney tonight after 26 years.  As I look up and down this dais tonight, I see a group of dedicated, hardworking, bright ZBA members who each try to be fair and patient to all applicants, opponents to a given application, experts, and their neighbors alike.  I also see a group of Town citizens who try to wrestle with the facts and the law to come to a fair and reasoned conclusion to a given ZBA case. I see a group of people who I am proud to call colleagues and friends, with excellent leadership abilities among their many qualities.  Finally, I see Town citizens who I have been proud to represent or work with for 26 years on tough cases and easy cases alike; and respectful to all who have appeared in the many, many cases handled by this board.  Thank you for being clients and mentors; and most of all for being able to call this board my colleagues and friends.  Thank you Mr. Chairman.

Mr. David Douglas stated thank you John.  I wasn’t here for all 26 years but I enjoyed the years I was.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I was.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated second.


*



*



*
ADJOURNED PUBLIC HEARING TO FEB. 2018:
A. CASE NO. 2016-24
Hudson Ridge Wellness Center, Inc. and Hudson Education and Wellness center for an Area Variance from the requirement that a hospital in a residential district must have frontage on a State Road for this property located at 2016 Quaker Ridge Rd., Croton-on-Hudson, NY.
Mr. David Douglas stated we’ll hear that two months from now.



*



*



*
ADJOURNED PUBLIC HEARINGS:
A. CASE NO. 2017-22
Ralph Mastromonaco for an Interpretation of Permitted Uses in the M-1 Zone to address the ongoing Construction and Demolition use at Dakota Supply, on property owned by Briga Enterprises, Inc., 2099 Albany Post Rd., Croton-on-Hudson.
Mr. David Douglas stated I’ll turn that over to Mr. Reber.
Mr. Raymond Reber stated I’ll be reading a proposed Decision & Order.  There are numerous cases that are cited by the board in this Decision & Order.  So I will be cutting out some of the citations but will definitely summarize some of the key elements.  This is a draft Decision & Order on ZBA case #2017-22.  The applicant, Ralph Mastromonaco, requests an Interpretation of permitted uses in the M-1 Zone to address the ongoing C+D use at Dakota Supply at 2099 Albany Post Road, Montrose, the property owned by Briga Enterprises, Inc. consisting of 9.173 acres.  The applicant is requesting an Interpretation of permitted uses on property he does not own.  In his submission, the application raises a number of legal issues regarding his ability to file this application and whether correspondence from Director of DOTS, Michael Preziosi, in the applicant’s submittal constitutes an order, decision or determination that can be appealed to the ZBA.  Town attorney, Thomas F. Wood, in the June 20, 2017 letter emailed to Mr. Mastromonaco, expressed his opinion that this application cannot b considered by the ZBA.  During the four public hearings held to date in this application for (August, September, October, and November) several issues were raised and discussed, among them: subject matter jurisdiction; whether the applicant can appeal an interpretation, whether Mr. Mastromonaco is an aggrieved person; and whether Mr. Mastromonaco is an owner or tenant at the address he provided to this board (this last issue now having been essentially jettisoned by the parties.)  This board has received and reviewed, as a result of this application, a rather thick set of correspondence and exhibits from the applicant, the applicant’s representatives, the property owner’s representatives, various town officials, etc.  Certain case law and statutory background are relevant to the various issues noted above, and are summarized below.  The issue of ZBA jurisdiction, Town Law 267-a (4) specifically vests a town Zoning Board of Appeals with the following jurisdiction: unless otherwise provided by local law or ordinance, the jurisdiction of the board of appeals shall be appellate only and shall be limited to hearing and deciding appeals from and reviewing any order, requirement, decision, interpretation, determination made by the administrative official charged with the enforcement or any ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this article.  Such appeal may be taken by any person aggrieved, or by an officer, department, board or bureau of the town.  This appellate jurisdiction includes both the power to grant variances, and the power to review the enforcement official’s determination.  Town Law 267-b:  “The board’s jurisdiction to review the zoning decision of enforcement officers is exclusive.”  Per 2 Salkin, New York Zoning Law and Practice.  Only decisions of the zoning enforcement official can be reviewed, whether that person is labeled the code of enforcement officer, zoning officer, or building inspector.  This is defined in the Portion Properties, Inc. v. De Luca.  The ZBA jurisdiction is appellate only, so it cannot make an interpretation without the administrative official first making a determination.  This is cited in Barron v. Getnick, and it also only considers the narrow issues before it.  This was in BBJ Associates, LLC v Zoning Board of Appeals in the Town of Kent.  Pursuant to Town Law 267-b (1), the ZBA can make the decision that the administrative official should have made.  Second is standing.  Town Law 267-a (4) allows an appellate to be taken by “any person aggrieved, or by an officer, department, board or bureau of the town.” A “person aggrieved” would include the applicant for a permit that was denied, or the owner of property that is the subject of an interpretation.  Further, as with an Article 78 proceeding, neighbors who are impacted by development have standing to bring an appeal to the ZBA, either individually or through an association.  For example, in RSM West Lake Road LLC v. the Town of Canandaigua Zoning Board of Appeals, two associations of lakefront owners had standing to appeal a zoning officer’s interpretation regarding a dock project.  Third issue: stay.  An appeal “shall say all proceedings in furtherance of the action appealed from” Town Law 267-a (4).   However, there is no stay when the administrative official certifies to the ZBA that a stay would “cause imminent peril to life or property,” but in that case the ZBA or court may still grant a stay as in Town Law 267-a (4).  In the issue of Decision: the ZBA must make a decision within 62 days, although that time limit may be extended by consent of the application and the board Town Law 267-a (8).  The decision should be filed with the Town Clerk within five business days, and a copy mailed to the applicant as Town Law 267-a (9).  Generally, a board must render findings to support its decision, as defined in Dean Tarry Corp. v. Friedlander, also Open Space Council v. Planning Board of Town of Brookhaven, Asthma v. Curcione, as well as conclusive findings are insufficient, Leibring v. Planning Board of the Town of Newfane.  Therefore, the ZBA decision on an administrative appeal should be supported by findings.  Collateral Estoppel and Res Judicata.  The doctrines of collateral estoppels and res judicata apply so that the interpretation of the ZBA is binding in later proceedings involving the same party.  This as in Lee v. Jones; Allied Chemical v. Niagara Mohawk Power Corp.; Freddolino vs. Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of Warwick.  The issue of Exhaustion of Administrative Remedies. One who objects to the act of an administrative agency must exhaust available administrative remedies before being permitted to litigate in a court of law.  This was as in the case of the Watergate II Apartments v. Buffalo Sewer Authority.  Thus, before the determination of a zoning official is challenged in court, a litigant must exhaust his administrative remedies by appeal to a Zoning Board of Appeals.  The failure to file a timely appeal “constitutes a failure to exhaust administrative remedies,” and requires dismissal of further applications for the same relief.  This was in Dowling v. Holland, see also Watergate II Apartments v. Buffalo Sewer Authority.  Now Standing, Article 78 cases; Zone of Interest.  A “petitioner need only show that the administrative action will in fact have a harmful effect on the petitioner and that the interest asserted is arguably within the zone of interest to be protected by the statute.”  Dairylea Cooperative, Inc. v. Walkley; the matter of District Attorneys of Suffolk County also.  If a petitioner’s only interest in a case is purely economic and not environmental, there may not be standing to bring a challenge.  This was Society of Plastics Industry, Inc. v. County of Suffolk.  There is no standing if the petitioner is not in the zone of interest, this as per the same Society of Plastic Industry, Inc. v. County of Suffolk.  Liberal Rule.  In Douglaston Civic Association, Inc. v. Galvin, the Court of Appeals rejected “the apparent readiness of our courts in zoning litigation to dispose of disputes over land use on questions of standing without reaching the merits,” and substituted “a broader rule of standing.”  Adjoining residents are automatically presumed to having standing.  This was Crady v. Newcomb; Bonded Concrete Inc. v. Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Saugerties. “Status of neighbor, however, does not automatically provide the admission ticket to judicial review.” Brighton Residents Against Violence to Children v. MW Properties, LLC.  On burden of proof.  The burden of proving standing lies with the petitioner.  This was defined in Society of the Plastic Industry, Inc. v. County of Suffolk case.  When standing is challenged, the petitioner has the “burden to come forward with probative evidence sufficient to “prove standing, which will not be satisfied by conclusory allegations in the petition.”  Thus, “petitioner’s failure to submit the proof necessary to meet the well-established requirements for standing in land use matters” will result in dismissal.  This was Otsego 2000 Inc. v. the Planning Board of Otsego.  Legal interpretations in the case of interpretations, “the courts regularly defer to the governmental agency charged with the responsibility for administration of the statute.  If its interpretation is not irrational or unreasonable, it will be upheld.”  This was the Matter of Ansonia Residents Assn. v. New York State Div. of Housing and Community Renewal; see also Toys R Us v. Silva; and Beekman Hill Ass’and v. Chin.  Nonetheless, if the question is “pure legal interpretation of statutory terms,” deference by the Court of the ZBA is not required.  Deference associated with an agency “applying a special expertise in a particular field” only applies to “rational interpretation of statutory terms” and “a determination by the agency that runs counter to the clear wording of a statutory provision is given little weight.  This was in Raritan supra.  The Town of Cortlandt Code Administration and Enforcement.  Under Town Law 267-a (4) the jurisdiction of the ZBA is “limited to hearing and deciding appeals from and reviewing any order, requirement, decision, interpretation, or determination made by the administrative official charged with the enforcement of any ordinance or local law adopted pursuant to this article.”  “Only decisions of the zoning enforcement officer can be reviewed, whether that person is labeled the Code Enforcement, zoning officer or building inspector” and the ZBA “cannot make an interpretation without the administrative official first making a determination.”  Section 307-91 of Cortlandt’s Zoning Ordinance titled “Enforcement” provides that: “in addition to all other powers and duties assigned to the Director of Code Administration and Enforcement, it shall be the duty of the Director of Code Administration and Enforcement to enforce the provisions of this Chapter (i.e. 307 Zoning) and the conditions of any special permit, variance, interpretation or site development plan approval.  Furthermore, Section 149-6 of the Town Code, titled “Building Inspector,” states: “The Director of Code Administration and Enforcement shall serve as Building Inspector.  The Building Inspector shall have all the duties prescribed by the New York State Town Law and local laws and ordinances of the Town of Cortlandt.  The Director, or his designee, shall issue building permits, certificates of occupancy in accordance with the Town local laws and ordinances.  No building permit shall be issued unless the Director, or his designee, has determined that the requested authorization is in compliance with the Zoning Ordinance.”  Section 149-7, titled “Zoning Inspector,” states, “The Zoning Inspector shall be a member of this Department and shall serve as the Clerk of the Zoning Board of Appeals.  This person shall assist the Director of Code Administration and Enforcement and his designees in determining compliance of any application with Chapter 307, Zoning, and such other duties as the Director may assign.”  Martin Rogers, not Michael Preziosi, is the Director of Code Administration and Enforcement.  Ken Hoch, is the Zoning Inspector, acts as Martin’s “designee” with respect to certain of Martin’s duties.  Thus, Martin Rogers and Ken Hoch, not Michael Preziosi, are the “administrative officials charged with the enforcement” of zoning requirements.  Michael Preziosi, in contrast, is the Director of DOTS.  Michael Preziosi is not a NYS Certified Code Enforcement Officer, and therefore cannot issue an order to remedy, a building permit, or CO, or make a determination that the use of a property complies with zoning.  Neither Martin Rogers nor Ken Hoch issued a violation or made a determination of the use of the property herein by Dakota Supply Corp.  Therefore, under the relevant NYS Town Law and Cortlandt Code provisions, no “decision” or other determination by the requisite Town official has been made that falls within our jurisdiction.  In other words, the ZBA simply does not have the power under the applicable statutory provisions to hear Mr. Mastromonaco’s application.  In summary under the relevant NYS Town Law and Cortlandt Code, no “decision” or other determination by the requisite Town official has been made that falls within the purview of our subject matter jurisdiction.  In short, this ZBA does not have the power under the applicable statutory provisions to hearing Mr. Mastromonaco’s application.  This is a type II SEQRA action that consists of the interpretation of an existing Code of Rule and no further compliance is required.  On case ZBA #2017-22 I make a motion to accept the Decision & Order as read. 

Mr. David Douglas asked Mr. Klarl, do we close and reserve?

Mr. John Klarl stated I have a note from the November meeting, will not close the application tonight.

Mr. David Douglas stated we didn’t close it because we were just determining the jurisdictional issues first. You made a motion to adopt what you just read.  

Mr. Raymond Reber stated yes, a motion to adopt as read. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the Decision & Order that Mr. Reber so diligently read is adopted.  The bottom line is that we’re finding that we don’t have jurisdiction to hear Mr. Mastromonaco’s application.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco asked Mr. Chairman, did you close the public hearing?

Mr. David Douglas responded we didn’t officially close it because we were going to determine – because your application involved more than the jurisdictional issue.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco asked would this be considered the extent of my administrative remedy?

Mr. David Douglas responded I believe so.  We’ve decided that we don’t have standing to hear it.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco asked would you close the public hearing then?

Mr. David Douglas asked Mr. Klarl is there any problem with us closing it?

Mr. John Klarl responded I would close it just to be sure.

Mr. Raymond Reber stated on ZBA case #2017-22 I move to close the public hearing.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated public hearing is closed.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded thank you.

Mr. David Douglas stated thank you very much.  Mr. Reber, thank you again for reading that. 

Mr. David Steinmetz stated Mr. Chairman, just on the first matter.  I want to thank the board but I want to take the opportunity, because I’m not going to hang around, to say something to Mr. Klarl.  John, I’m one of those professionals that’s been standing in front of you for 26 years that you’ve been here handling a multitude of matters in front of the Zoning Board and the Planning Board and I want to wish you well.  I want to congratulate you on your service and your professionalism before all of us and the public.  And I want to thank you personally for your hard work, you’re always pleasant demeanor, your quick wit, and we will miss the manila folders that you always have in front of you that everybody that serves with you knows, all the important stuff is on those manila folders.  So John, leave the manila folder somewhere where we can find them. 

Mr. John Klarl stated absolutely. Thank you.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated thank you.
B. CASE NO. 2017-31
Frank Ippoliti on behalf of Hudson Point LLC for an Area Variance for the front yard setback for an entry foyer and addition on property located at 6 Hollow Brook Place, Cortlandt Manor, NY.
Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated ladies and gentlemen, board, thank you.  I’m assuming since our last meeting you had the opportunity to review the plans and pictures that I submitted.
Mr. John Mattis stated this is my case and it’s quite apparent from what you’ve submitted that this is going to be part of the house, rather than an entranceway.  It’s an integral part of the house and I think we told you the last meeting we always turn these down.  You’re expanding the house.  We allow it to come out and get a variance to have a covering over it but to have outside exposure as it does now.  So I’m not in favor of this.  

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated it’s just a foyer.  It’s not actual living space of the house.  

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated yes, but once it’s enclosed it becomes part of the living space of the house.  Right now you have a roof over it and we’ve given a lot of people leeway where they come out, get out of the rain, they can barely open the door without snow, rain falling on them.  But now you want to enclose it totally.  When you’re doing that you’re adding to the house.  

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated so the reason why we’re doing that is to have a proper entrance to the property.  Right now there’s not a proper entrance.

Mr. Raymond Reber stated I guess I don’t understand the proper entry because I can show you hundreds of houses in the Town of Cortlandt that you go in the front door.  There’s no entry room.  Like I said, we do understand the issue of being protected in the front door area, as you have it currently but this is making it part of the house and we just don’t approve those.  I agree with Mr. Mattis.  It’s not something we’ve ever agreed to give a variance to allow this.  If you didn’t need a Variance and you could do it within the zoning, fine.  That’s fine.  But we don’t give variances for people to close entryways like this to make it an integral part of the house and that’s what this becomes.  

Mr. Frank Ippoliti responded so in order to, number one for safety reasons, number two for esthetic reasons to enclose a foyer is just a simple matter of non living space.  There’s no heat.  There’s no where you can put a bedroom in there. There’s no way you can put a bed in there.  It’s just an enclosure with a foundation that already exists.  We’re just asking to close two sides in the front so we can put an entrance on the left side…

Mr. Raymond Reber stated it’s like the people that have a patio and then ask to put a roof over the patio, then they ask us to allow them to have screens on the walls and then the screens are replaced with insulated windows, and then all of a sudden they put heat in, and lo and behold it’s a whole room in a house. 

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated it’s only 40 square feet so…

Mr. Raymond Reber stated it doesn’t matter sir.

Mr. John Mattis stated it’s 60.2 square feet according to your...

Mr. Raymond Reber stated you’re needing a variance to move forward closer to the road to enclose this and we normally don’t give it.  It’s nothing that you’re doing here that’s unique that says you’re doing anything different than what other people have asked.

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated I guess the question would be to you guys, there’s no other use except for having that as an open entry is what you’re saying, but my fear and my concern is the safety of the new home.  And that’s the number one reason I have because right now where the parking is located you have to walk on Hollowbrook to come into the front entrance of the house.  With the enclosed entry, I can make it a door opening on the left side of that enclosed entry and bring it to the front of the house.  And that’s my major concern.  
Mr. John Mattis stated it’s still 15 feet from the road.

Mr. Raymond Reber stated how you orient the door or the entryway relative to the house to me seems – yes, you have freedom to rearrange it, just leave it open with the cover over it.  Just don’t put up the walls. 

Mr. John Mattis stated we don’t have all the dimensions here but it says new foyer 60.2 square feet.  I don’t know how wide it is.  I don’t know how deep it is but I will say that if you kept it even with the front of the house, you can still have a small foyer where you can have a door to go in there and then you have your secondary door, and as long as it kept the footprint of the house, I would approve that.  But when it comes out like that, that’s something we don’t approve.  We don’t give variances to close something in like that.  We never have and we’re being consistent with many prior decisions. 

Mr. Jim Basinas stated hi my name is Jim Basinas, I’m with his architectural firm DBPR Architecture.  I understand the position you’re in where you’re trying to balance the benefit to the applicant versus the detriment to the community.  I can see that you’re offering some kind of flush condition with the existing front façade to be enclosed.  Is that correct?

Mr. John Mattis responded I’m not offering anything.  I’m just offering a suggestion that might work and I don’t know if it will because I don’t know the dimensions.  The dimensions aren’t on here so I can’t answer that.  It’s not up to us to say this is what you should do.  I’m just saying that I would entertain an application like that.  This one I will vote against. 

Mr. Jim Basinas stated if the rest of the board is willing then I can adjust that.  I just want to see where the sense of the – where the board is sitting on this at this time.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated the way we’re sitting on it is that we’re not going to approve it the way it is, period. 

Mr. Jim Basinas asked so would a flush condition to the…

Mr. Wai Man Chin responded I’m not going to tell you which way to do it.  That’s up to you.

Mr. Jim Basinas stated I understand that, but if we came back to this board with a flush condition to the front façade, would that be acceptable?

Mr. David Douglas asked how much of a variance would be needed if it were flush?

Mr. Jim Basinas responded it would be a four foot difference.

Mr. John Mattis stated so it would be 19 feet. 

Mr. Jim Basinas responded yes.

Mr. John Mattis stated instead of 15.
Mr. David Douglas stated I would think about it.  

Mr. John Mattis stated you can ask for an adjournment and show us what it is and come back with it or else we’ll vote tonight and then you’d have to reapply.

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked and can you reorient to the side where you want it to?  You mentioned safety, and if you would reorient it to the side but not enclose it, and have the railing, would that help?

Mr. Frank Ippoliti responded if we made the entrance on the left hand side of that open porch, we’d have to close the side where the steps are so nobody would fall.  It’s about three, four feet.  What happened was previously there was a deck there for handicap access into the house and that’s why it was opened up to the front of the house.  So the entrance was, or the covered enclosed porch, the deck was off to the right with the door so somebody could have wheelchair access into the house directly from that parking lot.  So the driveway is being eliminated and once the driveway was eliminated there was a set of steps that led up straight to the house.  So that’s my concern is that portion would have to be closed off somehow.

Mr. Raymond Reber stated you confuse me totally because you provided us – this is the addition and renovation plans by ADP.

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated you guys have pictures of the front.

Mr. Raymond Reber stated and on there, there is a plan in the – down in here, this is supposedly existing.  And what it shows is the entryway.  It says “remove existing 69 square foot front entryway,” and then “remove 415 square foot front steps coming down to the front.”  And you’re still not near Hollowbrook Road.  It says there’s steps now coming front.  What’s wrong with that?  You’re telling me you can’t do that, and it’s existing and it looks perfectly – I don’t see any limitation in terms of getting run over by cars or whatever.  So I don’t understand what the point is.

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated so if you look at the pictures that I provided to you, you could see that you have to do a retaining wall and go straight to Hollowbrook in order to gain entrance from that stairway going into the house.  You have the pictures there.

Mr. Raymond Reber stated I’m looking at this and I don’t see any…

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated the next picture.

Mr. Raymond Reber stated here’s the landing.  You have an aerial photograph, but the aerial photograph’s got a lot of other stuff that was there that’s not there now.

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated right, and when we removed the deck that’s when we discovered the front steps which are below grade right now with the parking lot.  So if you walked across the driveway, you go boom to the ground because there’s nothing there.

Mr. Raymond Reber stated so you fix that.

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated but you’d have to still bring an entrance or some kind of a walkway from Hollowbrook to the front of the house.  

Mr. Raymond Reber responded okay.

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated so you’d still have to walk from the top of where the driveway is going to be located on Hollowbrook all the way down to the bottom.  And then walk to the front of the house.

Mr. Raymond Reber stated I don’t buy that but okay whatever.  There’s got to be a way of dealing with it that – you’re not going to pull us in.

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated I couldn’t think of – my only suggestion was, or my only thought was is coming straight from the driveway to the front of the house and coming into the foyer.

Mr. John Mattis stated I don’t understand it based on what we have because you’re going to be 15 feet away if we’d approve this and the front of the building, as I said, if you would go parallel with that you’d be 19 feet.  I don’t understand why you have to walk on the road.  It just doesn’t make sense to me.  And if you’re creating a driveway that forces you to walk on the road – I don’t understand from everything I see here why 15 or 19 feet from the road says you’ve got to walk on the road.

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated I’m not creating an issue, I’m trying to solve the issue.  I’m making a parking area that would be safe for the new homeowner and that new homeowner would not have to walk on Hollowbrook to get into the front of their house.  They would come down from the driveway to the front of the house.  So they would start where the addition is on the left, and walk in front of the house into their foyer into their house, instead of walking around coming to Hollowbrook and then…

Mr. John Mattis asked so what you’re saying is they walk in here instead of walking here?

Mr. Frank Ippoliti responded yes.

Mr. John Mattis stated it’s a matter of two or three feet.  It’s still 15 feet away.

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated no, it’s the grade that’s there.

Mr. John Mattis stated well sometimes when you change things you have to change the grade.

Mr. David Douglas stated I think you’ve heard why we’re hesitant from our perspective.  What I’d suggest is you talk further with your architect and see if you can come up with some modified approach that deals with our concerns and also serves your needs unless you’re telling us that there’s absolutely no alternative.

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated well I believe there’s no other alternative.  So at this point, is there a way where we can approach just the addition on the left hand side and we’ll address within the code the front entrance?

Mr. David Douglas responded maybe so what I’m suggesting is that we adjourn this and in the coming month, you and your architect sit down and come up with some alternative…

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated I’m suggesting we just eliminate the whole…

Mr. David Douglas asked eliminate the need for the variance?

Mr. Frank Ippoliti responded for the foyer because apparently everybody is opposed to enclosing a 60 foot…

Mr. David Douglas stated if you don’t need a variance then we don’t…

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated well I still need the variance for the addition on the left hand side which from the last meeting we had there was no…

Mr. John Mattis stated right, that parallels the house.

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated if we can eliminate the variance for the foyer because back-and-forth is just not going to help anybody, we can eliminate the enclosed foyer.  I’ll work with my architect to come up with something within code that would allow us to keep what we have there and the building department can approve.  So we could take that portion out.

Mr. John Mattis stated they can approve it, because once you change it, it still has to come back to us because it’s 15 feet.

Mr. Ken Hoch stated even if you keep only a covered entry and it’s not a foyer, you’re re-building that, and you’re still going to need the variance.

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated no, we’ll leave it existing.

Mr. Ken Hoch stated you’ll leave what’s there, there?

Mr. Frank Ippoliti responded we’ll leave what’s there.  I’ll put a barricade or wrought iron fence in the front so nobody falls off the side and I’ll still try to make the entrance to the left of that covered porch.

Mr. Ken Hoch stated then we would have to revise the variance request just for the addition which has different dimensions.

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated we’ve listed both.

Mr. Ken Hoch stated we went with the greatest which is you’re only 15 feet from the road.  I believe the addition will be 22 feet from the road.

Mr. Frank Ippoliti responded yes.

Mr. Ken Hoch stated so we have to make some adjustment.
Mr. John Mattis stated then angle of the house. 

Mr. Frank Ippoliti asked would you guys be okay with what we have existing right now?

Mr. John Mattis responded what you have existing right now doesn’t require a variance because it’s already there.  Once you change it, it requires a variance.

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated that’s what I’m saying to you.  I wouldn’t change it.

Mr. John Mattis stated then you have to eliminate that from the application so that legally it can’t be changed.  Once it’s on this application, either we vote on it or it’s got to be taken away.  Does he have to re-advertise Ken?

Mr. Ken Hoch responded no because the revised variance would be less than what the front entry would be.  Now we’re pushing it back further.

Mr. John Mattis asked but I mean if his verbal commitment that he won’t change it, is that enough?  I would like to see something in writing.

Mr. Ken Hoch responded yes, I would revise the application to say we’re removing the porch and it’s just a variance for the addition.

Mr. Jim Basinas responded well if we revise the drawings and submit it to the building department for them to verify that we’re not changing the front entrance at all, is that enough?  Just so we’re not wasting the applicant’s time or the board’s time.

Mr. David Douglas stated we can do it subject to you’re giving them plans…

Mr. Jim Basinas asked we have existing conditions on the plan and if we show that we’re not increasing the non-conformity of the front entrance, it shouldn’t be an issue correct?

Mr. David Douglas responded I think that’s right.  That works?

Mr. Ken Hoch responded then we’ll just have a variance down to 22 feet for the addition.

Mr. John Mattis stated on the left hand side of the house.

Mr. David Douglas stated okay.

Mr. John Mattis asked anyone in the audience?  Any other board members?  I move that we close case #2017-31.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the public hearing is closed.

Mr. John Mattis stated I move that we approve an area variance for the front yard setback from the required 30 feet down to 22 feet for an addition on the left hand side of the building.  As a condition of this approval, applicant must obtain a building permit and any other required permits.  This is a type II SEQRA and no further compliance is required.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the variance is approved subject to those conditions. 

Mr. Frank Ippoliti stated perfect, thank you.

C. CASE NO. 2017-32
Goran Mornhed for an Area Variance for the side yard setback for an existing deck and garage on property located at 94 Colabaugh Pond Rd, Croton-on-Hudson, NY 10520.
Mr. Luke Hilpert stated good evening Chairman Douglas, members of the board.  Luke Hilpert on behalf of Goran Mornhed, the applicant.  I thank the board members for coming out to the property the other day.  I think you were able to see what we’re dealing with here.  I would really just like to point out that after getting to see the property you can kind of understand the difference in this application as compared to other side yard variance applications, especially given the fact that the adjoining parcel is a Westchester County owned land that is remaining open space.  In reviewing some of the board’s prior opinions I note in case 2017-04, a similar application where there was an existing structure.  There was an existing pool and deck that had been there for a long time and this board noted that in looking at the physical layout, you drive by and you don’t see it.  You don’t see the board here.  Not only do you not see the addition on the deck from the road but it’s also not visible from the other neighborhood properties, even when you were there with all the leaves down you were able to see that the deck in of itself, which is esthetically pleasing, is also not visible from other properties.
Mr. David Douglas asked which case is that you mentioned?

Mr. Luke Hilpert responded that is 2017-04.  There was a pool and a deck that had been existing for a long time and the board noted that that application, it was seeking a 40% variance and while that was in the board’s minds substantial and it is less substantial than the case at bar, I do note that there is a distinguishing difference here and that is specifically the layout of the property as it relates to the neighbor.

Mr. David Douglas stated I don’t know if anybody has any comments.  What we thought we would do is we would close and reserve today and then we would issue a decision so we can consider it further.  If anybody has any comments…
Mr. John Mattis stated I just have a question.  We didn’t see inside the garage but on the left hand side, which is the part in question, it’s 21 feet deep and then it shows, you come over to the third door and it’s 20.3 feet deep and then it angles and it’s 24 feet deep, and then it shows way over which would be, as you look at the property from the front, the left side, 11 feet deep.  That’s all garage right?

Mr. Luke Hilpert responded it is.

Mr. John Mattis asked it’s all garage, and how many cars can be accommodated in that?

Mr. Luke Hilpert responded three cars in the garage space that is under the deck.

Mr. John Mattis asked and how wide is that?

Mr. Luke Hilpert responded the width of that is the 27 feet.

Mr. John Mattis asked what about the rest of the 12 feet next to it and then the angle that comes out?  What is that area? Is that garage also?  It all shows as one open area.

Mr. Luke Hilpert responded the 12 feet is the third garage door that you see and the angled space is interior storage space that is under there.  So it’s all the enclosed portion of it.

Mr. John Mattis asked it’s open storage space?

Mr. Luke Hilpert responded yes sir.

Mr. John Mattis asked but it’s wide enough to accommodate another car?

Mr. Goran Mornhed responded the layout of the space, the course of the angle is the issue.

Mr. John Mattis stated that’s what I’m trying to understand.  

Mr. Goran Mornhed introduced himself and stated the owner of the property.  The angles and the width basically as you saw makes it possible to have two spaces next to each other with some spare space because that’s just how much space is available.  And once you get over then to the next section that’s angled in, there is one space and then you get into the left over open space if you want.  The one that is closer to the entrance to the driveway, you see there’s a door entrance.  Inside there is basically we’ll keep the garbage bins.  So you go through that and then you have workbench and just like tools and water hoses, that kind of stuff.  We do all our garden work ourselves so we keep our lawnmowers and garden equipment as well.  As you saw, I think it was possible to see in through the windows.  Nobody else has to go inside but it’s basically fully used space.

Mr. John Mattis asked so the 12 foot-wide, the one door that’s in further from the others, that’s only 10 feet wide, inside it’s 12 feet wide.  The door’s about 10 feet.  And then you have 27 feet for the other two.  And if that had been narrower you wouldn’t be in this problem but you came within a half a foot of the property line to make that extra wide.  In fact, it’s 27 feet.  It comes within 0.42.  If that had been the width of most garages, which aren’t that wide, this problem would have been much less.

Mr. Goran Mornhed responded it would have been a few feet less I guess.  If you recall where the old deck went or finished, it was right in the middle of the last garage door.  There would be no way to fit the last space in if it was limited to that point.  You can split the difference and say I don’t need the entire 10 feet extra from the old deck, that’s correct.  But on the other hand, there was already the stone wall to the retaining wall behind it so it’s just natural to go those one or two, three extra feet.

Mr. John Mattis stated it’s natural if you had a variance.  You didn’t have a variance. So it’s not really natural to do that without building plans and getting a variance.
Mr. Goran Mornhed responded from that point-of-view yes.  And the space in between those, that extra space between those cars is used for garden equipment.

Mr. John Mattis asked you’re aware that you also need a state variance?

Mr. Goran Mornhed responded for what?

Mr. John Mattis responded that no combustible wall can be within five feet of a property line.

Mr. Goran Mornhed responded the building department raised that subject and we’re prepared to rectify that.

Mr. John Mattis asked so it’s going to be subject to that if we approve it.

Mr. Goran Mornhed responded absolutely.

Mr. John Mattis stated what I’m wrestling with is we have to look at this as if it was not there.  And you’re asking for a three-car garage, not a one-car, not a two-car, a three-car garage just for a regular residence.  Would I have granted a variance to within a half a foot of the property line for a three-car garage?  It’s not like you have a small house and you’re building on living space.  You’re building a garage and a deck and that’s what I’m wrestling with right now.  Because we have to look at it as if it wasn’t there and I’m wrestling with whether I would have approved that or whether I wouldn’t if you had come before us at the proper time.

Mr. Goran Mornhed responded I would have to park my cars outside and as you know there’s no other space where I can actually…

Mr. John Mattis stated many people park their cars outside.

Mr. Goran Mornhed responded yes, but not old roadsters, not collectibles.

Mr. John Mattis stated it doesn’t make a difference.  A car is a car.  We don’t say if you have an old roadster you get a garage.  If you have a new car you don’t get a garage.  A car is a car in terms of zoning.

Mr. David Douglas stated I think what we’re facing here is…

Mr. John Mattis stated you put us in a bad position by doing this and not coming, and getting a variance, or filing the plans with the town.  It really puts us in a tough position because if we make you take it down we look like the bad guys and it may be something that we would not have approved.  So we really are put in a tough position here, and it makes us very uncomfortable.

Mr. David Douglas stated from my perspective, we’ve got a situation here where there are five factors, as your attorney knows, we’re supposed to consider and we’ve got different factors that are cut in different ways.  To my mind, on the issue of whether there’s an undesirable change in the neighborhood, to my mind, there’s not.  You cannot see it.  I’ve gone past your house almost every day for, I don’t know, I forget what year you built this, I didn’t know you built it.  It has no affect on the neighborhood.  You’re on the border of open space that the county owns.  There’s no neighbor that’s affected, nobody is affected.  It’s not visible.  It has no impact whatsoever.  It has no adverse impact on the neighborhood.  On the other hand, the variance is quite substantial and it’s self-created.  We are wrestling with that and we’ve got to weigh those factors.  Personally, I think the fact that there’s no impact on the neighborhood wins out for me.  That’s for me personally, but we have to consider all the factors and that’s what we’re discussing among ourselves.

Mr. John Mattis asked I have one other question.  How long have you lived at the property?

Mr. Goran Mornhed responded since 1990.

Mr. John Mattis asked 1990, and you were the ones that got the variance for the deck at that time?

Mr. Goran Mornhed responded no, it was the prior owner, and I don’t know if there was a variance that was given. There was a building permit granted.

Mr. John Mattis responded oh yes, Jennifer Fletcher owned it at that time.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I was at the site visit on Saturday also and I agree with Mr. Douglas on, yes you have two factors out of the five factors: the self-created and it’s a substantial variance.  As far as: is it a detriment to the neighborhood?  No.  There’s a lot of things that weighs me going your way on this thing only because the county owns a piece of strip of land next to this.  That strip of land, there’s another house beyond that strip of land that I can see from there.  Maybe 300, 400 feet away further to that other house.  This strip of land is very, very narrow that the county is never going to do anything with it.  That’s what I see right now.  I also notice that your original house and everything else was prior to zoning.  That’s another factor I take into that a lot of this stuff – the house itself, you’re 5.8 feet in one corner for 8.59 in another corner is because your property kind of curves on that county property.  Again, I think we want to close and reserve but I would be tending to grant this myself based on a lot of the factors I see over there.  Because from that county piece of property, like I say, it may be only a few hundred feet wide to the next house way on the other side and this is not ever going to be built on.  It’s just sitting there.  That’s what I see.
Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I see no undesirable change in the character of the neighborhood and no detriment to any nearby properties.  What you’re asking for cannot be achieved by any other way, except that you had no building permit.  It was illegal when done, however, you’ve come before us to seek to rectify that.  You need the variance.  You’d already been given a variance, a certain amount.  It was substantial.  This is substantial as well but it’s already there.  Tearing it down, us causing us to vote to have you tear it down, at this point, I don’t think is going to achieve anything at this point.  I don’t believe it’ll have an adverse affect or impact on the physical or environmental conditions in the neighborhood.  It is definitely self-created.  However, self-created matters in of themselves are not necessarily reasons for denial.  So with that said, we’re not voting yet but…

Mr. Raymond Reber stated to add to those comments, as far as the problem really here is the significance of the variance and the fact that you’re basically eliminating any setback.  But as Mr. Chin indicates, the house itself is quite close to the property line; five feet, six feet, you’re now almost down to zero.  The issue of tearing down a structure that you put up without permits into an area where you shouldn’t build, we’ve done that.  We’ve actually had people tear buildings down.  Just because you did it doesn’t mean we let you get away with it.  However, as you’ve heard, what you’ve done here is attractive.  It certainly doesn’t hurt the neighborhood and by tearing it down or moving it back, I don’t think we accomplish too much.  Like I say, you look at this and you look at the house and you don’t see much of a change.  I think anybody driving by would not see anything here that’s out of the ordinary.  The other thing I noticed at the site visit which makes this somewhat unique, is there is a hedge that runs down along that side that curves, following the curvature of the property line, except it’s not on the property line.  It’s a good five to ten feet into the park land.  Again, this is a situation where this happens sometimes, particularly in older properties where people don’t know exactly where the property line is and particularly in something like this where it’s curved.  They think, it’s about here and they put it in there.  I have a piece of property where the deed says from the old oak tree to the big rock.  Try to find the old oak tree.  It died a hundred years ago.  So, you guess where the property line is.  Nobody questioned it.  I mean you saw the hedge.  Everybody would have assumed, if I had visited the house, I would assume: oh, that must be the property line.  It looks, even with the addition, it looks like you have a buffer zone there before you get to the hedge.  It’s clear.  As everybody said, it’s park land.  It’s not going to be developed so it’s not going to alter anybody.  So even though I find it very disturbing that this was built, because I don’t see the need for it, you gave me the stories about your garage.  I think it could have been worked out where you could have kept the setback such that it was not closer than any other part of the house.  But it’s done, so in my case I’m going to go along because of all the special issues that my colleagues and I have just cited.
Mr. Luke Hilpert responded thank you.  I appreciate the board’s consideration in taking into effect the uniqueness of this property and how it does mitigate what could be otherwise an unfortunate situation.  I appreciate your consideration and your time on it.

Mr. David Douglas stated we’re not going to vote tonight because we want to have a written decision because this is a unique situation.  

Mr. Wai Man Chin asked is there anybody out in the audience who would like to speak on this?  I’m going to make a motion on case 2017-32 to close and reserve.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Luke Hilpert stated thank you very much.

Mr. David Douglas stated as you may have been paying close attention to Mr. Reber’s first decision, we have 62 days to issue a decision.

Mr. Luke Hilpert stated I hope it’s not as long.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated have a good evening.  Have a good holiday.

D. CASE NO. 2017-33
Quality Signs on behalf of T-Mobile for an Area Variance for the size of a business wall sign on property located at the Cortlandt Town Center, 3121 E Main St., Cortlandt Manor NY.
Mr. David Douglas stated Mr. Hoch is…
Mr. Ken Hoch responded three times he told me he’d be here.  

Mr. David Douglas stated he is here.  If you could tell us who you are and what it is that you’re seeking?
Mr. Dean stated my name is Dean from Quality Signs.  We put up a sign for T-Mobile at the Cortlandt Town Center and it’s kind of small.  As you may see from the drawings, it’s 20 inches tall and a little more than 10 feet long.  And it appears to be very small.  We would just like to make it a little bit bigger.  We’d like to make it 27 inches tall.  The large letter is 27 inches tall and 13.13 feet 7 inches long.  The same exact thing but a little bit bigger so they can have better visibility.

Mr. Raymond Reber stated this is my case.  Your property is part of the Cortlandt Town Center on East Main Street.  This is a standard problem that we have in that the sign square footage allowed in the code generally is been designed for stand-alone little businesses on streets in the town and they didn’t want big signs so it’s very restrictive.  We have generally acknowledged the fact that in a place like the Cortlandt Town Center, those signs would be ridiculously small and would cause more hazards than help.  What you’re proposing is put up a sign with basically the same dimensions as the other signs along that whole strip that we’ve agreed to in the past.  So if you look at your pictures for example, where you show the T-Mobile sign next to the other neighbor’s it’s the same general size, conforms perfectly.  So, on that basis I would have no trouble approving the variance even though it is significant, but like I say, we’ve got a precedent.  We do this routinely at the Cortlandt Town Center.  As long as it conforms with the general sizes of the other signs, we approve them.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I concur.

Mr. John Mattis stated I concur.  In fact, many of the signs that we’ve approved because it’s based on the storefront width, we’ve approved 100% variances which is as far as we can go, and they’re still no larger than yours.  You’re only asking for a 53% variance so your variance is not as great in terms of percentage as most of the others.


Mr. Raymond Reber asked anyone in the audience have anything to add?  On case 2017-33 Quality Signs on behalf of T-Mobile I move that we close the public hearing.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated public hearing is closed.

Mr. Raymond Reber stated on case 2017-33, Quality Signs on behalf of T-Mobile I make a motion to approve a variance for the size of a sign from an allowed 20 square feet up to 30.6 square feet which would represent a 53% variance.  This is a type II SEQRA, no further compliance required.

Mr. John Mattis asked can I add something?  Don’t we subject that to dimensional that we inspect it before they put it up?
Mr. Ken Hoch responded yes, that requirement is on the building permit.

Mr. John Mattis stated because we’ve had people get approvals and then, I’m not saying you’ll do it, but for one reason or another came out larger.  They’ll just check it first. 

Mr. Dean stated just as a matter-of-fact when we arrived, Mr. Ken Hoch actually took my measuring tape and measured the first one we put up. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the variance is granted.

Mr. Dean stated thank you Mr. Chairman and members.


*



*



*
NEW PUBLIC HEARINGS:
A. CASE NO. 2017-34
Paul Furfaro for an Area Variance for the front yard setback to expand an addition property located at 37 Furnace Brook Dr., Cortlandt Manor, NY.
Mr. Devon Sharma stated if I may make a request.  My client, our friend will be more confident assured if he had another person, like colleague would also show up.  The next case, if they are okay, if they want to go with them first.  If not, we’ll proceed with it.
Mr. David Douglas asked you’d prefer to have the other case go first?  That’s fine.

Mr. Devon Sharma stated thank you.

Mr. David Douglas stated actually we may be able to save you time.  I’m not sure we’re going to need your architect.  If it turns out you do we’ll stop it in the middle but I don’t think we need the architect. 

Mr. Devon Sharma stated so if you wish to proceed with it.

Mr. David Douglas stated we’ll proceed with it.  First of all, you can tell us who you are.

Mr. Devon Sharma introduced himself and stated I’m an architect.  I work with the company Abillama Architect office in Yonkers and we have prepared plans for the extension of our client’s house.  Some of the extension – by the way, I understand because of our client’s physical condition, his physician has given a letter which I believe you have a copy of already.  This extension, this addition is to make it more comfortable in his physical condition and everything.  The way we see it, although this new addition digresses a little bit from the code, the front setback requirements, but it does not in any way adversely affect any of the quality issues, physical or environmental at all.  On those grounds we are respectfully submitting that this variance be granted.  Thank you.
Mr. Wai Man Chin stated this is my case.  I went up and spoke to Mr. Furfaro over there.  He showed me around.  At first I thought the house was already built but then I realized it was that area of the house that was built along the darker portion where you see there’s a delta sign number seven and there’s a seven foot variance that he would need only from the corner of the house of the front for a 60 degree triangle space that he needs in the front of the house.  If you look at it, it’s right there, 7 foot 8, to the foyer 2 foot 4 inches, that corner and it’s only a small variance of what he’s asking for.  I went into the house with Mr. Furfaro and showed me the area and how his wheelchair works and everything else and he needs that extra space for his wheelchair to wheel around and everything else.  I didn’t see a problem with it.  The front area is still pretty wide overall and the minimal variance that he’s asking for, especially that it’s on an angle of that corner of the house.  Again, I would not have a problem with granting this variance for that little addition that he’s asking for. 

Mr. John Mattis stated I concur.  It’s only a 15% variance and it’s only on the corner and it accommodates the wheelchair.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I don’t see any undesirable change in the neighborhood or adverse physical impact in the environmental.  

Mr. David Douglas asked anybody from the public want to be heard?

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I’m going to make a motion on case 2017-34 to close the public hearing.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye".

Mr. David Douglas stated the public hearing is closed.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I’m going to make a motion on case 2017-34 to grant the area variance for the front yard setback from the required 50 feet down to 42.25 feet to expand an addition.  As a condition of this approval applicant must receive approvals from the Director of Code Enforcement for revised building permit plans.  This is a type II under SEQRA, no further compliance is required.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the variance is granted.

Mr. Devon Sharma stated thank you sir.  Thank you everybody.

Mr. David Douglas and Mr. Wai Man Chin stated have a good holiday.

B. CASE NO. 2017-35
Larry DeResh for an Appeal of the denial of a Building Permit Application by the Director of Code Enforcement on property located at 69 College Hill Rd., Montrose, NY.
Mr. Raymond Reber stated Mr. Chairman, I unfortunately, because of a relationship on a board of commissioners with one of the parties involved here, have to recuse myself and not participate in this discussion so I will leave the room.
Ms. Adrian Hunte stated and in the interest of full disclosure, the attorney for Mr. DeResh, Mr. Davis had submitted a letter to the ZBA dated November 1st of 2017 in which he made reference to possibly members of the ZBA having personal or other relationships with either the individuals appearing before this board now or in the past who had previously challenged the applicant.  I personally have not had any relationship with either the applicant or the opposition.  However, my former law partner Harvard’s and Hunte did in fact represent Mr. Dalton in litigation against Mr. DeResh.  I do believe that I can review and make a determination in this case subjectively based on the facts and the law.

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated thank you.  Hopefully, things come in threes, you had a couple of a good applications here, I hope you concur this is a good application.  I appreciate your disclosure on that.  My name is Whitney Singleton.  I’m from the firm of Singleton, Davis and Singleton.  I’m here on behalf of Mr. DeResh.  I know that you’ve discussed this on Monday evening with my partner Bob Davis and there was some discussion during your work session.  I also know that I submitted a fairly lengthy memorandum on behalf of Mr. DeResh.  If you feel as though at any point in time I’m going to a topic that you’d rather not discuss and you’d rather focus on something else, that’s entirely fine with me.  It’s not my goal to keep you late here tonight.  But essentially, what we have here in this particular application is an appeal by Mr. DeResh from the denial of a building permit.  It is the first time he has ever been denied a permit and it is the first time he has ever appealed to your board.  There have been prior appeals by his neighbors, some of which should not have been allowed and were prohibited by law but your board nonetheless entertained them.  Those prior appeals were also litigated and they were even appealed to the Appellate Division Second Department.  Every single determination of every court found in favor of Mr. DeResh.  With that being said, your board then entertained an application in 2005 in derogation of those decisions and in derogation of the applicable law relative to hearing an appeal with regard to a re-issuance of a building permit.  As we set forth in our papers, you are not allowed to entertain that.  So an error was made back in 2005.  There was, in addition to the error being made as far as entertaining…

Mr. David Douglas stated just a preliminary question, because it has to do with the chronology.  This board made a decision in 2005, now it’s obviously 2017.  We’re talking 12 years later.  What are you specifically asking us to do?  Is this a new application or is this an application for a re-hearing of the decision of 2005 or is it something else?  We’re just trying to understand. 

Mr. Whitney Singleton responded as your board knows, it’s for an interpretation, it’s not for a variance.  With regard to that, there are about 17 things that we addressed.  With regard to whether or not it is a re-hearing is a function of how your board determines it.  I believe it to be a new application.  Your town attorney believed it to be a new application, said that we were entitled to appeal this decision and I believe Monday night Ms. Hunte confirmed that or acknowledged that during your work session.  With regard to the neighbors, they have had a history of litigating and contending everything that is going on.  We are seeking nothing more than a re-issuance of a permit which was confirmed by the court that must be issued.  It is the same building permit that has been done in the past.  There’s been slight changes to the plan but the underlying concept here is that we have a recognized building lot on a town road.  It is entitled to a building permit.

Mr. David Douglas stated I’m confused.  Maybe I’m just being caught up on something that doesn’t matter.  I’m trying to figure out what it is that we’re being asked to do because is it re-hearing or not?  Maybe it’s just a procedural thing.  If it’s a re-hearing then we have to decide whether we hear it and it has to be unanimous and then we vote.

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated I disagree with that assessment as set forth.

Mr. David Douglas stated I’m asking you.  I’m not assessing anything.  I’m confused because obviously it’s not every day that we have a “new case” that is basically based on something that this board did a dozen years ago.  I’m just trying to understand that.

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated your board is obviously entitled to issue an interpretation on a new application and you are entitled to re-hear a case, as you pointed out, on a unanimous vote of the non-existing board members participating if it is a re-hearing.  I submit to you that this is not a re-hearing in that sense and that you have the inherent jurisdictional authority as set forth in our brief to entertain this case based upon significant changes and circumstances.  Those changes and circumstances are as follows: we have brought to your attention in our brief numerous erroneous findings by your board.  It is unequivocal and beyond debate that when you found that there was a merger, there was no merger because the merger clause did not exist at any point in time when the lots were in common ownership.  You also found that there was an illegal subdivision and that is beyond debate…
Mr. David Douglas stated those aren’t new facts.  We’re either right or wrong about that.

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated no but they were misapprehended facts and there was misapplication of law which I’m bringing…

Mr. David Douglas stated I’m just focusing on the procedure.  You just said that there are whole bunch of new facts and that’s why it’s not – if this board totally screwed up in 2005, which maybe we did, I don’t know.  I personally, off the top of my head I don’t remember the facts back then.  I’m sorry I’m getting caught up in procedure that’s for better or worse that’s how I tend to think.  What are the new facts that make this not a re-hearing?

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated and I appreciate what you’re saying.  I want to make one thing clear.  When I say there was misapprehension of relevant facts and that there was misapplication of law, I am not in any suggesting that that was intentional.  These things happen.

Mr. David Douglas stated and I don’t take any offense to it.  People make mistakes and that’s part of why I’m asking is that if we made a mistake in 2005, in the normal course of events somebody files an Article 78 within 30 days after that.  And then we’re either right or wrong according to court.  Instead, we’re in a situation where it’s 12 years later.  I’m just trying to get my arms around that.

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked there was a new application submitted in July 2017 for a building permit, correct?

Mr. Whitney Singleton responded yes.

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked so does that override what’s gone on in the past and are we dealing with a new application?

Mr. Whitney Singleton responded I believe you’re dealing with a new application for the following reason…

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated and before we get to the application then there’s an interpretation requested as to whether we should confirm or annul the denial of the previous permit based on possible erroneous interpretation of the law at that time.

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated the reason I said to you, and you put that well, but the reason I said to you: if you want me to go away from certain topics I will because there is one very important overriding factor that moots or obviates a lot of the issues that might otherwise be relevant and that is that the Town of Cortlandt has determined that College Hill Road is now a town highway.  By being a town highway the public has the right to use it.  It is deemed to be suitable access for all purposes.  With that being said, we have an existing lot that is pre-existing, non-conforming lot of 1.75 acres in a 2 acre zone.  It was conforming at the time it was created.  It was created before subdivision regulations.  At the time that it was created it far exceeded the minimum zoning requirements.  And by your code, both your subdivision regulations and your zoning ordinance, you recognized that as a legal lot and any attempt to merge it would be inappropriate because you did not adopt a merger clause to the extent that you didn’t even deem there to be a merger clause in your zoning ordinance.  You did not do that until years after these lots were separated.  In that regard, what we essentially have here is we have a legal lot on a public road and like anyone else in the Town of Cortlandt, they are entitled to the issuance of a building permit.  Instead what we have had is we have had a period of ossification by the neighbors because the neighbors would like to see nothing when they look out their window, notwithstanding the fact that Mr. DeResh has been paying taxes on this property and hasn’t been able to get his building permit reissued now for over a decade.  One way or another, this has to come to a head.  And please don’t take this the wrong way.  Mr. DeResh has very limited options here.  It’s not a question of building within three inches of the property line, he’s going to comply with all the setbacks.  It’s not a question of violating some sort of wetland or steep slope requirement or anything like that.  He’s going to adhere to all the zoning requirements but the difference here is, it’s not that he can’t expand his garage or put an addition on his home, if you do not find in his favor, you have taken every bit of value that he has in that property and will not have any choice but to seek and inverse condemnation.  And if that is the case, what you are essentially doing is you’re having a taxpayers of the Town of Cortlandt pay for a Mr. Pandolfini’s and I’m sorry I forgot the other neighbor’s name, and Mr. Dalton’s open space.  And I don’t think that that’s right.  I think that anything other than a recognition of Mr. DeResh’s entitlement to a building permit would be a travesty of justice, zoning justice that is.  I have never seen in my life anyone more entitled to a decision in his favor than Mr. DeResh and I’ve been to zoning council for many towns and for many applicants for several decades now.  This is perhaps the most compelling case I’ve ever seen.  I’d be happy to answer any questions that you have or provide any justification as to why all the prior findings were completely erroneous and why Mr. DeResh is legally entitled to the issuance of a building permit.

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked Mr. Singleton did you say that Mr. DeResh has never been denied a building permit?

Mr. Whitney Singleton responded correct. This is his first appeal.  There was several years ago an appeal that he began to take which he withdrew unrelated to this issue.

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked what is this in July that was submitted, a building permit application?

Mr. Whitney Singleton responded an application for a building permit and blasting.

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked and the response from the town was?

Mr. Whitney Singleton responded that it was denied for the same reasons set forth in the 2005 decision, all of which were erroneous and existed under a different set of facts.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated but that’s part of the interpretation that we have to decide whether in fact it was erroneously revoked or denied back then.  But my concern is now, has there been a denial of…

Mr. Whitney Singleton responded yes.  There has been a denial by the building inspector notwithstanding the fact that the town road for the entire frontage of this property…

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I’m just trying to get to in terms of appeal versus re-hearing.  Do we agree that there’s been a denial of a building permit?

Mr. Whitney Singleton responded correct.

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked you’re saying that there’s never a denial that’s why I’m confused.

Mr. Whitney Singleton responded there was never previously a denial until 2017.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated so we agree now that we are appealing a denial of a building permit and whether we should interpret first. 

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated it’s my request that you interpret that the building inspector was incorrect.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated based on the prior determination back in 2005, based on what you allege was erroneous…

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated and based upon the fact that for several hundred feet a town road now goes in front of this legal lot.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated that’s new evidence that we’re considering.

Mr. Whitney Singleton responded correct.  And I will point out that it seems – part of the basis for the denial is that the lot is not on a filed subdivision plat which no subdivision, which occurred prior to 1954 was ever on a filed subdivision plat.  So I find the position taken, it’s simply untenable.  And I believe that’s why your town attorney indicated that we have brought some very compelling arguments to bare and that we’re entitled to a hearing on this matter.

Mr. David Douglas stated we’re trying to figure that all out, with all due respect to Mr. Wood.  I have a lot of respect for him. The fact that he said there’s an opinion doesn’t mean that we necessarily, that’s the end of the story.  We have to decide if we agree that you have the right to seek what you’re seeking.

Mr. Whitney Singleton responded right.  I certainly appreciate your board’s entertaining this.  If there’s any questions that I have before or after further public comment, I’d be happy to entertain those and if there’s any documentation that you require that will help bring this – I know I’ve provided you with a lot of information and I know it’s hard to read it all but I think that you’re going to find that it’s thoroughly addressed as all the concerns.  There is one other thing that I will be submitting to Mr. Hoch on your behalf.  We had a submission by your engineer as to the extent of road frontage.  He had a typo.  He was off 600 feet.  The road goes 600 feet further than he indicated and I’ll provide that to you for the record.  Thank you.

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked is there anyone else who would like to speak?

Mr. Michael Cunningham stated good evening, Michael Cunningham from the law firm of Zarin & Steinmetz.  I’m here tonight on behalf of two of the neighbors: Dominic and Susan Pandolfino who live at 59 College Hill Road and Bill Dalton who lives at 72 College Hill Road.  We were recently retained by these neighbors.  We would ask that you keep this public hearing open.  We’re in the process of reviewing all the documents ourselves and Brad Schwartz from our office, who you all know, plans to be at the next meeting to make a presentation on our own findings.  So we’d ask that you keep the public hearing open.  Thank you.
Mr. David Douglas stated we had no intention of closing the public hearing tonight.

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated I don’t mean to play tag team lawyer. If you notice in our brief that we’ve submitted, Mr. Schwartz has acknowledged that there is no merger clause in your zoning ordinance in prior submissions.  We have made some fairly extensive arguments why the Pandolfino’s or Zarin & Steinmetz’s clients, both of them, are not legally entitled to be heard.  Mr. Dalton is part of what you’ve determined, albeit improperly, to be part of an illegal subdivision.  If Mr. Dalton…

Mr. David Douglas stated I don’t like to cut you off but I guess I have a double standard.  I cut off lawyers more than I cut off members of the public.  It’s a professional lack of courtesy.  

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated when the gentleman in the plaid shirt had the measuring tape I thought maybe I need to go out in the hallway and change.

Mr. David Douglas stated that would help.  Our general approach is, we hear it.  If any member of the public wants to be heard, they can be heard.  We will hear whatever Mr. Dalton and Mr. Pandolfino wish to say either directly or through their attorneys because we always hear members of the public. 

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated and to be clear, while I disagree with Mr. Dalton’s arguments, that is so that he can keep his house.  

Mr. David Douglas stated that may well be true but I don’t know that that’s relevant to your application.  In any event, they will have every right to be heard.

Mr. Whitney Singleton stated okay, thank you very much.

Ms. Colleen Kelly stated good evening.  My name is Colleen Kelly and I’m a resident of Buchanan.  I’m on Tate Avenue.  I’m here tonight to speak on behalf of Larry DeResh and to ask you to reverse your 2005 decision on the revocation of the building and blasting permits issued for 69 College Hill Road in Montrose.  Through your Decision & Order of September 2005, though it provides a lengthy list of reasons for revoking and annulling both the building and blasting permit, it is clear based on the research and facts being presented by Larry and his attorney that these decisions were made through a series of innocent errors and misapprehension of the applicable laws.  Larry and his wife should be allowed to build their home.  It is evident that the zoning board acted erroneously throughout the proceeding of this case and those points are clearly explored and factually disputed in the 9 points provided in the documentation that has been presented to you.  I expect that upon review and discussion of these points, this board will see its way to reverse their decision and issue the same series of permits as have been issued in the past.  Also, I expect that after these permits are issued that they will be indisputable and that any attempt to circumvent the DeResh’s property rights will be swiftly denied.  As a taxpayer I have put my trust in the officials of this town to do right by its citizens.  I’m saddened to see the miscarriage of justice that obviously occurred in 2005 on the unfortunate decision of annulment and revocation.  However, I am encouraged by the fact that the board has the opportunity to right the mistakes of the past so that the DeResh’s can be issued or reissued the appropriate permits for their property.  It’s not too late to turn this around.  I’m putting my trust in this board and I believe that each one of you will take this opportunity to reset your moral compass so that you can review this case with a fresh perspective.  I am confident that after reviewing the facts being presented you will recognize that mistakes were made and you will do the right thing to rectify this situation.  Thank you very much for your time and consideration.

Mr. Adam McNeil stated good evening everyone. My name’s Adam McNeil.  I live at 12 Montrose Station Road in Montrose.  Before I read my statement I just wanted to say good luck to John.  John and I worked on the board of fire commissioners for 10 years.  I was on the board for 10 years.  John was on for much, much longer.  But I did enjoy my time with him and he is just an excellent, excellent guy to work with. 
Mr. John Klarl stated thank you.

Mr. Adam McNeil stated I wish you the best.

Mr. John Klarl stated I’ll give you’re the five dollars in the lobby.

Mr. Adam McNeil stated so we were here 12 years ago. We were asking you to allow the DeResh’s to build their home.  At that time, the DeResh’s were just Larry and Sue.  Larry and Sue were high school sweethearts, HenHud graduates, looking to put down roots in the community that they grew up in.  In fact, Sue was pregnant with their first child.  Taylor is her name.  My wife, Sue’s best friend, was also pregnant with our second child.  It was supposed to be a very special time for the DeResh’s life.  Unfortunately, with this board’s decision things didn’t turn out as they had hoped.  Well, as you can imagine, a lot has changed with the DeResh’s in 12 years.  Taylor, just 13, Larry and Sue despite being so disappointed with our town and its leadership, stayed and bought a house in Montrose.  They had another child.  His name’s Derrick.  They even got a dog.  They became a family.  As the Deresh family grew, they became productive members of the community.  Larry, a volunteer firefighter also coached Derrick’s little league teams.  He even served as the president of the Cortlandt Little League.  Sue became Taylor’s Girl Scout troop leader.  Sue teaches Sunday school at their church, she also works with our kids at the Hendrick Hudson school district.  They were the family you wanted in your community.  As a matter of fact, the neighborhood they live in welcomed them with open arms.  It seems that we’ve learned a lot about the circumstances surrounding the property on College Hill Road in that 12 years as well.  I read the 9 points that the DeResh’s attorney presented to this board.  It seems none of which were made in the earlier case before you.  As significant as they sound, I am not here to testify to that.  I am here as a friend and a supporter of the DeResh family.  I supported them 15 years ago when this nightmare began and I’m still supporting them today.  If anything, my support shows that the DeResh’s are genuine, good people.  They are true.  I was offended when I read in the decision from the original case that Larry misled the town when he filed for his building permit, to suggest some deliberate attempt to do something wrong.  I felt that characterization was inappropriate and it caused great pain to both Larry and Sue.  Of course, the 12 years that have passed have shown that any mischaracterization of the DeResh’s by this board have been dispelled by how they have given of themselves to all of us in this community.  We were here 12 years ago with the support of the community asking you to allow the DeResh’s to build their home.  We are here tonight asking you again.  Please look long and hard at what the attorney has presented to you.  Look at the DeResh’s, a wonderful family.  Do what is right.  Let it end here.  Let them finally build their home.  Thank you very much.
Mr. David Douglas stated thank you.

Mr. Christopher Beloff stated good evening ladies and gentlemen and thanks for giving me the opportunity to speak regarding the 2005 revocation of building permits issued to Larry DeResh…
Mr. David Douglas asked can you introduce yourself?

Mr. Christopher Beloff continued I’m almost there.  Construction of the home on 69 College Hill Road.  My name is Christopher Beloff.  I’ve been a lifelong resident of this community like many others today.  I could have left to live in the city or gone even further but memories and dreams have always brought me back home.  When I was younger I joined the Navy as a CV and during my tours of duty including active combat missions in Bosnia, I saw a lot of the world.  I travelled much of Europe, parts of Asia and most of the U.S. aside from sleeping with M16 for 7 months.  I enjoyed seeing the beauty and culture of the world.  However, unlike some of those who seek roots in what they saw as greener grass, I knew I would return home and raise my family.  I did return for many reasons: the sense of community, the honesty, and the people here, being close to my family and my friends and I have invested in my community as a volunteer fireman, a member of the naval militia and through the community and networks that I have nurtured over decades to support one another.  Larry DeResh is one of my closest friends whom I have come to know for over 30 years.  Larry shared my feelings and chose to build his home and family here in Montrose too.  He was fortunate enough to find a plot in College Hill that was wooded, not too remote to get his kids to school and he’d catch the train station to go to work, and one that he could sink his life savings into.  It was perfect.  And before investing in his dream, he did the research and he acquitted the lawful permits necessary to make his dream come true for himself, his wife and his children.  But 12 years ago, in 2005 in this very room, his legally acquired permits were challenged and then revoked and annulled.  I’m not here to describe why this was wrong or to outline the mistakes made and ethical boundaries crossed.  That has clearly been presented.  I am here because I have confidence of the people in this room, the people of my community, confidence because we are not a big city, because we’re not a giant corporation that we can come together and do the right thing.  The decisions of the board should not be swayed by my fineness of my home, from the understandable desire of Larry’s neighbors on College Hill Road to keep their expansive privacy or even by the hardships Larry, Sue, and his children have faced with their dreams caught up in this bureaucratic nightmare.  The board should be swayed to make decisions that is right and just and based upon the law, not just the letter of the law but also the spirit of the law which is there to protect and preserve our community and allow all the people in it to grow, prosper, achieve their dreams, and give back to ensure everyone else has the opportunity to do the same.  Thank you.
Ms. Adrian Hunte asked anyone else?

Mr. David Douglas stated we’re going to keep this case open and it will be on the calendar again for next month, whatever date that is: January 17th.  There will be a continued public hearing on the 17th and then we look forward to hearing more then.  One request Mr. Singleton, maybe next month, as part of your presentation, if you could go through those 9 points.  If you could run through those I would find that helpful.  
Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I’d like to make a motion on case #2017-35, the applicant of Mr. Larry DeResh for 69 College Hill Road, Montrose, N.Y. 10548 concerning an interpretation whether to confirm an annulled denial of a building permit application that we continue this matter to the January 2018 ZBA meeting and that the public hearing will remain open.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated we’ll see you in January.



*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. John Mattis stated before we close the meeting, I’d like to congratulate John for his 26 years on the board.  I was here for virtually all of those.  You’ve done a wonderful job.  We couldn’t have asked for anything better.  You’re not only a great attorney, but you’re a great person and a great friend, and thank you.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated here, here.

Mr. John Klarl stated thank you.  That’s very kind.  You’ll get 10 dollars.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated John I would like to say the same also because I’ve been here for 26 years, same time as you have.  Good luck wherever you’re going. 

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated John I haven’t been here but maybe a third or quarter, I’m not sure, but in any event it has certainly been a pleasure and thank you for all of your help and assistance and wish you all the best. 

Mr. John Mattis asked any other comments?  I move that we adjourn the meeting for the last time in 2017.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. David Douglas stated the meeting is adjourned.
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NEXT MEETING DATE: 
WEDNESDAY, JAN. 17, 2018
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